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The Visiting Scholar Program – this year’s Visiting Scholar is 


Dr. Grace Puja





Carleton’s New President





 An Interview with Dr. Egla Martinez on her Field Work in Mexico.





Gender and Racialized Violence














 An Interview with Roseann Runte – Carleton’s New President and a new Appointment to the PJIWGS





Dr. Woods returns from Shanghai, China





Dr. Gurli Woods has been teaching in China.  See the interview with her on her time in Shanghai.


Follow-up with two of PJIWGS students


Meet Dr. Roseann Runte


Faculty Profile
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Carleton University








The Institute has a New Name!  











The Institute has had a busy year, as you’ll see in reading the articles in this newsletter.  But, we should highlight some events.  First, Carleton welcomed a new president – Dr. Roseann Runte.  Dr. Runte is cross-appointed to the PJIWGS.  We also welcomed Dr. Katharine Kelly as a half-time Associate Professor (cross-appointed to Sociology) and bade fairwell to Christina Gabriel.


 The Institute has submitted its proposal for a new graduate programme and is hoping to welcome its first students in the fall of 2009!





Our wonderful Director Dr. Virginia Caputo will be going on a well-earned sabbatical on July 1st 2009.  But, she’ll be back in July 2010. Thanks Virginia.




















PPauline Jewett Institute of Women’s and Gender Studies





























As one of the first female University Presidents I asked Dr. Runte if she had any influences that helped her achieve the status she holds today. She responded by saying that because of the lack of female University Presidents, she had very few role models. However, this gave her the freedom to be creative but also it made her reflect more on the job that she wanted to do and how to achieve success.





As a female President Dr. Runte hopes that this will give her the ability to be more sensitive to the voices of those who have been underrepresented in the past. She believes that it is a privilege to serve and assist everyone at Carleton University and her greatest hope is that all students feel included and welcomed. 





Dr. Runte has many positive things to say about the current Women’s and Gender Studies program at Carleton. She believes that this program provides students with grounding in theory and practice, a broad interdisciplinary perspective and a friendly home. 





Lastly, I asked Dr. Runte what her plans and goals are for Carleton’s future. She responded by saying “My goals for Carleton are those which you all have expressed in your many plans. I would like to realize everyone’s dreams. They are included, I hope, in the strategic plan which is now available on the web for comment.”





As a Women and Gender Studies student I am thrilled to have Dr. Runte as my new President and am very excited to see her plans for our future.








[The Strategic Plan can be found at:





� HYPERLINK "http://www2.carleton.ca/about/administrative/files/strategic_plan_final.pdf" ��http://www2.carleton.ca/about/administrative/files/strategic_plan_final.pdf� ]











Reflections on a Conversation with Carleton University’s New President, Dr. Roseann Runte





By Jill Lewis














On November 7th Carleton University’s Writer in Residence, Ivan Coyote, gave a farewell reading to students, staff and faculty in Dunton Tower. The view from Carleton’s tallest building looks towards the downtown core. This view was a perfect backdrop for Coyote’s final reading involving much reflection on the experience Ottawa gave to the West Coast transplant. 





Ivan came to Carleton as Writer in Residence in September of 2007. The year was spent writing a new collection of stories and teaching classes on memoir writing. 





Coyote’s writing is reminiscent of an oral tradition. The stories, although read in front of large groups, come across as personal conversations with the audience. From the heart warming acceptance of a Lebanese barber on Bank Street; to a giggle inducing story of White Horse curiosity, each story has a personal touch that grabs the audience in a way that not many authors can achieve. This ability to connect to the audience, in live sessions and through text, set Coyote apart from the mainstream.





Coyote’s newest release is The Slow Fix, which is available through local bookstores like Mother Tongue at Bank St. and Sunnyside. The Pauline Jewett Institute of Women’s and Gender Studies wishes Ivan Coyote a fond farewell and good luck on all future endeavors. Thank you Ivan, for a wonderful year. We hope you gathered some wonderful stories from your time here at Carleton.  We have wonderful memories of your time here.

















New Book for Dr. Gentile: 


Canada’s War on Queers





The Pauline Jewett Institute of Women’s and Gender Studies Faculty are devoted to teaching and researching key issues in the area of Women’s and Gender Studies with an emphasis on activism.





	Dr. Patrizia Gentile, Feminist Historian and Assistant Professor at the Institute, applies an interdisciplinary perspective in her work. She and her co-author, Gary Kinsman, are currently awaiting the publication of their book Canada’s War on Queers: National Security as Sexual Regulation, forthcoming fall of 2009 (UBC Press). 





	Canada’s War on Queers is an in depth investigation of the surveillance and regulation of the queer community from the 1950s to the 1980s by the Canadian state. Documents declassified through the Access to Information Act and numerous interviews conducted by the authors reveal how the Canadian state (government, police, and military) used interrogation and surveillance methods to vet homosexuals from the public service and military. The policies and security strategies undertaken were based on a national security discourse which labeled queer people as suffering from a “character weakness” making them disloyal and a security threat.





	Dr. Gentile interest and involvement in this project began before working for Dr. Kinsman as a research assistant while studying at the master’s level in Carleton’s Canadian Studies program in 1996. Upon learning that Dr. Kinsman was speaking on this very topic at the “Out of Archives” conference (the first conference on the history of sexuality held in Canada at that point), Dr. Gentile headed for Toronto, her research in tow. Her passion, knowledge, and commitment to the topic translated into an invitation to join Dr. Kinsman as a co-author. 





	The book documents the homosexual witch hunts conducted by the Canadian Government not only from an historical perspective but also ethnographic sociology. Kinsman and Gentile conducted interviews with individuals that were personally affected by the purges. She says of this work, “This information on queer communities has been silenced not only by the government but historians and sociologists. What we’re doing is giving voice to those who have suffered through these purges, and also subverting the normative values perpetuated by mainstream sociologists and historians by documenting these cases that have been marginalized and silenced.” 	





For Dr. Gentile this book has been a labour of love. “This was too important to cram out as a way to prove ourselves as great researchers. The subject matter is too important to allow the possibility of leaving any stone unturned.”





Professor Gentile considers this book as activism. “It is an institutional ethnography [of] individuals who were directly affected by these purges. Finally, these people are no longer silent.” The documenting of their voices in Canada’s War on Queers ensures that their stories of resistance will be heard forever.








A Fond Farewell to Writer-in-Residence 


- Ivan Coyote -








The PJIWGS – University of Ottawa – International Research Development Centre Visiting Scholar Program is in its fifth year. The aim of the program is to connect academics from developing nations with scholars at Carleton University and the University of Ottawa to further research on feminist perspectives on globalization. This collaborative program allows academics from developing nations to come to Canada to study.  This year, the PJIWGS was proud to welcome this school years visiting scholar Dr. Grace Puja from Ruaha University College, a Constituent of the St. Augustine University of Tanzania.  








�





Dr. Puja is completing research for a project about the intersections of poverty, globalization, and environment and its effects on single parents, both male and female, in the Singida region of Tanzania. So, far her stay in Ottawa has been fruitful. She has conducted research at IRDC and in the MacOdrum Library on Carleton campus. 





Dr. Puja has a long-standing Canadian connection.  She completed her Ph.D. at the University of Toronto in 2001 in the field of Sociology and Equity Studies in Education.  She continued her work in this area after returning to Tanzania. She is currently the Acting Head of the Department of Education in the Faculty of Arts and Social Sciences at Ruaha University College.


Dr. Puja will be presented her research "Incomes and expenditures of single female and male house heads: Experiences from Singida District in Tanzania," on April 15th.








The Visiting Scholar Program Welcomed Dr. Grace Puja 























RRuaha College University –Dr. Puja home University














An Interview with Gurli Woods 


by Laura McLaughlin
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Faculty Profiles:





Gendered and Racialized Violences: An Interview with Dr. Egla Marinez











Egla Martinez is an Assistant Professor cross-appointed between Interdisciplinary Studies/human rights and Women’s & Gender Studies. Professor Martinez has a Ph.D. in Sociology and a Master’s degree in Environmental Studies. 


This past summer Martinez traveled to Guatemala, Mexico from the beginning of May to the end of August to carry out preliminary fieldwork for her up coming project. The tile of her research will be named, “Gendered and Racialized Violence’s: Global Complexities from Latin American Sites”. Martinez was kind enough to share with me some experiences from her trip and also some useful advice for anyone interested in doing fieldwork in another country.





Her first piece of advice is that as researchers we must recognize that we have been trained in only one kind of “valid” knowledge we tend to automatically reproduce. Before you start your fieldwork you must be humble enough to question your epistemologies and methodologies and be open to what you are going to find.





A very emotional experience that Martinez shared with me is when she met with an elder woman who remembered Martinez from when she was a young girl. This woman was 73 years old and a survivor of state terror. She explained to Martinez the importance of the power of naming places, especially streets to vilify some people already treated as “communists.” The street that this woman’s family was living on was renamed by her neighbors as “the Russian Street” and her children victimized as sons and daughters of a communist, after their father was kidnapped, tortured and killed.  The family was not allowed to discuss the assassination to anyone so instead of moving away from the street and their horrible neighbours, they stayed in their home to “speak out in silence”.  





What is important to recognize here is that not only is documented research about books or documents, it can also be something abstract like a street. The elder woman also showed Martinez photos of their family.  These photos are part of documentary research. Martinez is concerned with assessing how to measure the impacts of this complex suffering where people are not direct victims but victimized by what Dr. Paul Farmer calls structural violence?





Also she told me that as a researcher you must imagine yourself, at least on temporary basis and with humbleness and respect, in the same situations as the people you are doing researching with.  Staying in an expensive hotel, for example, is not going to limit your ability to begin to grasp these people’s lives. You must be committed and prepared to take on any situation or natural disaster that the people of that country take on. Your research plans will probably change but if you have prepared yourself for this then you will gain from the experience. And yes, Martinez said, it is crucial to admit one’s own limits, physical, epistemological and spiritual.  














Speakers/Events in 2008-2009�
�
Mar 18/09�
�HYPERLINK "http://www.carleton.ca/womensstudies/events/documents/FarzanaDoctorPoster090209.doc"��Creative Women Speaker Series with guest speaker Farzana Doctor presenting "Queerly South Asian: Reflections on writing, psychotherapy and identity in real life and fiction"�


12:30 - 2:30 409 Southam Hall�
�
Mar 10/09�
�HYPERLINK "http://www.carleton.ca/womensstudies/events/documents/IWW2009JRebickTalk.doc"��In Celebration of International Women's Day�


Guest speaker Judy Rebick will present "Transforming Power: Feminism and the New Politics", 3:30 - 5:30, 101 Azrieli Theatre.  Free Admission and all are welcome!�
�
Feb. 23/09�
�HYPERLINK "http://www.carleton.ca/womensstudies/events/documents/BlackHistoryMonth2009SarahOnyango_001.doc"��In Celebration of Black History Month�


A talk with guest speaker Sarah Onyango, Monday, 11:35 - 13:00 in 409 Southam Hall.  Free Admission and All are Welcome�
�
Dec 5/08�
�HYPERLINK "http://www.carleton.ca/womensstudies/events/documents/OrgasmicBirthTheBestKeptSecret_000.pdf"��Ottawa Premiere Screening Orgasmic Birth The Best Kept Secret.  A documentary that examines the intimate nature of birth and the powerful role it plays in women's lives when they are permitted to experience it fully.�


7 p.m., St. Paul's University Auditorium - 223 Main Street


Tickets $10�
�
Dec 1/08�
Creative Women Speaker Series with guest speaker Gayle Kells presenting "Gayle Kells' Intuition and Identity"


10:30 - 11:25, 202 Tory Building�
�
Nov 13/08


 �
Public lecture with guest speaker Debra Bergoffen presenting "EMBODIED DIGNITY HUMAN RIGHTS AND THE WRONGS OF OPPRESSION, TORTURE & RAPE", 7 p.m. 2017DT�
�
Nov 7/08�
Creative Women Speaker Series with guest speaker Charlotte Gray presenting "What Made Nellie Run".  Nellie McClung - the subject of her latest book.





1:30 - 2:30, 317 Southam Hall�
�
Oct. 20/08�
2008 Florence Bird Lecture - Maude Barlow is presenting her talk entitled "Water - The Most Pressing Women's Issue of All"


4:00 p.m. 302 AT�
�












“We feel we have a better understanding now of China and its 5,000 year old culture, and my husband and I have no regrets and would love to teach in China again some day. “




















Q. Why were you in China? What made you decide to teach English in China?





A. In 2006-07, a Visiting Scholar to the English Department at Carleton from the University of Inner Mongolia, Prof. Wei Li, suggested that I teach in China. Through her and the Canadian Embassy in Beijing, and with Carleton’s permission, the opportunity came for me to teach English literature at Shanghai Jiao Tong University during my sabbatical in 2007-08.��Q. Most English teachers teaching overseas give their classes Anglicized names, why did you choose not to? How did this affect the personal relationships with your class? (I would imagine it improved it quite a bit as you strayed away from putting them into a Westernized "box")





A. I encouraged my students at the beginning of my courses to keep their Chinese names for our English classes if they wished. Only a few students chose to keep their Chinese names, resisting the “Westernized box.” In fact, almost all had an English name from previous English classes so virtually all of them just kept those names, and they seemed, surprisingly, to enjoy their English names. They were generally curious about anything “western” and eager to learn about “the West.” ��Q. What was the average age of your students? 





A. They were undergraduate students, first year and third year – the same age as here.��Q. Were your students first time English students?





A. No, they had had English at middle school and high school, and some were very good at English already. They watch a lot of English TV and American movies, and they listen to American music. Their pronunciation tends to be North American rather than British.





I taught English literature using short stories by mainly women writers, such as Margaret Atwood, Himani Bannerji, Kate Chopin, Isabel Huggan, Margaret Laurence, Doris Lessing, Alice Munro, Katherine Anne Porter, and Amy Tan from a women’s studies perspective. The reaction of my third year class to Betty Friedan’s The Feminine Mystique (in conjunction with Doris Lessing’s story “To Room 19”) was remarkable.


�Q. How long did you teach for?





A. Two semesters: September 2007 – July 2008. A semester in China is 18 weeks, (6 weeks longer than here). The semesters run from September to the end of January, and mid February till the end of June. 





I also gave a lecture on Canadian writers Larissa Lai (Chinese background) and Marlene Nourbese Philip (Caribbean background) at the Canadian Studies Centre at the University of Inner Mongolia at the end of May 2008. The students were very interested in the post- and trans-issues that these two authors deal with. Because of the great interest of the students





and faculty there, I have been asked by the Director of the Canadian Studies Centre, Professor Wei Li, to be a consultant for them.��Q. I know many overseas English teachers use their time off to travel, were you able to take in the sights while you were there?





A. I had a lot of assignments to correct for my five classes, and I also developed and presented a special series of power point lectures on “How to Write a Dissertation” – dealing especially with proper citation practices, academic integrity as well as plagiarism and copyright issues (sorely needed) – to all the non-humanities Ph.D. students at the university, so there wasn’t too much time to travel during the first semester. However, between semesters and on weekends during, and after, the second semester, my husband and I were able to take the train (or fly) to Xiamen, Hangzhou, Ningbo, Nanjing, Suzhou, Hohhot, Beijing, the Great Wall, Xian, the Yellow Mountain, and some “water” villages.


�








Q. How has this experience affected you and would you consider teaching English abroad again?





A. Our Chinese students and colleagues were extremely welcoming and hospitable. We lived on campus downtown Shanghai and walked, or took the elaborate subway system, all over the city (17 million inhabitants). We feel we have a better understanding now of China and its 5,000 year old culture, and my


 husband and I have no regrets and would 


love to teach in China again some day. 








Finally, I collected some literature by Chinese women writers in English translation, and I am currently doing research on these writings. 





Dr. Gurli Woods, Associate Professor


Comparative Literary Studies and Women’s Studies














“You must imagine yourself, at least on a temporary basis and with humbleness and respect, in the same situation as the people you are doing research with.”  





Dr Gurli Woods’ Experience Teaching in China





Look for Ivan’s Other Books as well:





Bow Grip Arsenal - Pulp Press, 2006


Loose End Arsenal - Pulp Press, 2005


One Man's Trash - Arsenal Pulp Press, 2002


Close To Spiderman - Arsenal Pulp Press, 2000


Boys Like Her - Press Gang Publishers/Raincoast, 1998




















Dr Virginia Caputo and Dr. Katharine Kelly, as part of the Centre for Initiatives on Children, Youth & Community, were awarded a SSHRC grant Studying the Impact of Youth Participation and Engagement in the Decades for Youth and Development Initiative of the Nishnawbe Aski Nation













